


RETROSPECT 

UAKER-oriented Haverford Col- 

lege fought World War Two in 

its own ways. Graduate courses 

were planned to train the persons who 

would help reconstruct Europe after the 

war. Some of the 216-acre campus was 

plowed under to become Victory gar-

dens, and faculty and neighbors alike 

were invited to till the land. 

Today, the reconstruction courses are 

no longer offered; but, for some reason, 

the Victory gardens are still there. Visit 

the campus on any summer weekend, 

and you're apt to find a mixed assort-

ment of people weeding, hoeing and 

harvesting. 

You might find a food-broker from 

Bryn Mawr tending some squash, a pro-

fessor pulling weeds from a bean patch, 

a grounds-keeper picking a few ripe 

peppers, or a college vice-president 

working the earth alongside a retired 

chauffeur. 

Some of the weekend gardeners are 

Haverford faculty or staff members and 

their families. Most of them, however, 

are just neighbors of the college, local 

residents from Ardmore, Bryn Mawr or 

Haverford—and a few from Philadelphia 

—who take advantage of the arrange-

ment started in the 1940's. 

The college makes available about 50 

plots each year. Earls)/ in the spring, after 

the ground has dried a little, the college 

grounds crew plows and harrows the 

garden areas. They then stake out the 

individual plots and assign them to the 

would-be gardeners who have paid a 

nominal fee. A 95-by-30-foot plot goes 

for up to $5; a 50-by-30-foot plot costs 

a maximum of $3. 

"It's a bargain," says Camillo Porreca, 

supervisor of Haverford's grounds per- 

sonnel. "The fee just about pays the ex-

pense of plowing and harrowing." 

Porreca, known to his friends as 

"Tom," rents a plot himself. 

"The soil is real good," he explains. 

"I grow tomatoes, peppers, egg-plants, 

carrots, stringbeans, and some corn. 

We've also got some flowers that we 

pick for the secretaries." 

Half a dozen Haverford faculty mem-

bers have gardens along with three or 

four of the grounds crew and about nine 

of the custodial staff. The rest of the 

plots—about 30—are rented by people 

from off-campus. "I've even met about 

10 tenants who come out from Philadel-

phia," says Porreca. 

Economics professor Holland Hunter 

is one of the faculty gardeners. A few 

years ago, he built a cold frame for his 

wife—with the help of a student who 

had spent two years in India with the 

Peace Corps. 

"My wife can give an early start to 

lettuce and spring flowers," Hunter ex-

plained. "She's the real gardener. I just 

help with the heavy work." 

Mrs. Hunter raises zucchini squash, 

beans and tomatoes. She also maintains 

a large bed of zinnias. "We like flowers 

in the house," her husband notes. 

"I think the real reason my wife gar-

dens is to relax," concludes Hunter. Be-

sides raising four children, Mrs. Hunter, 

who has a Ph.D. degree, teaches eco-

nomics and is director of summer pro-

grams at Haverford. "It's very relaxing 

to get your hands into the soil," adds 

Hunter. 

Another who finds gardening relaxing 

is Haverford's dean of students James 

W. Lyons. Lyons, with his wife and two  

young children, raises tomatoes, beans, 

corn, cucumbers, lettuce, pumpkins, 

peppers and sunflowers. 

"The sunflowers are for the birds," 

Lyons volunteers. "They're a special red 

variety, and they attract dozens of gold 

finches to the yard." 

"There is something relaxing about 

working in a garden," admits Lyons, 

"and it is good for the youngsters. But 

most important to me are the freshly 

picked vegetables, especially the corn. 

For the full flavor, corn should be on 

the stove within 20 minutes after it is 

picked." 

"Most of the faculty had gardens back 

in World War Two," recalls Cletus 0. 

Oakley, professor emeritus of mathe-

matics. "Even the president of the col-

lege then, William Wistar Comfort, had 

one." 

According to Oakley, biology and bot-

any professor Howard K. Henry gave the 

gardeners valuable advice concerning 

their plants during the Victory-garden 

days. College librarian and Latin scholar 

Dean P. Lockwood had a garden, as did 

William Cadbury, former dean and now 

director of the post-baccalaureate pro-

gram at Haverford. Quaker philosopher 

Douglas V. Steere had one; and Greek 

scholar Arnold Post was an avid gar-

dener, according to Oakley. 

Besides vegetables, the gardens were 

a source of neighborly fun. Cletus Oak-

ley recalls that President Comfort, a man 

of few words, had a great fondness for 

squash. 

"But he raised more than he could 

eat," says Oakley, "so when the fields 

were plowed in the spring, the first thing 
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HEED 
up was the squash from the previot., 

year's seeds. One year, a couple of cam-

pus 'wags' gathered up the left-over 

squash in the fall. Right after plowing, 

the following spring, they planted the 

fast-growing vines to form the letters 

W.W.C." 

A few days later, Comfort saw his 

squash growing in the shape of his ini-

tials. 

"Well, nature is bountiful—and fear-

ful, too," observed the laconic gentle 

man. 

The campus "wags," Oakley admit, 

were Lockwood and himself. 

Though Haverford does not offer 

courses in agriculture, the small, liberal 

arts college for men has had a concern 

with farming ever since its founding in 

1833. The campus-site was originally a 

farm owned by one Rees Thomas. For 

years the college maintained a farm, 

which was leased to a farmer for $500. 

The farmer agreed to supply the college 

with milk for three cents a quart, skim-

med milk for two cents and butter for 

17 cents a pound. 

As late as 1934, when Oakley first ar-

rived at Haverford, much of the Main 

Line campus was given to a herd of 

some 500 pigs. There were also several 

acres of corn to feed the pigs. 

"At that time," Oakley recalls, "the 

pigs were sold on the market each year. 

But as late as the 1920's the pigs had 

supplied the college dining hall with 

bacon and ham." 

Today, the pigs are gone; but its gar-

den plots still maintain Haverford's tradi-

tional closeness to the soil. 

George N. Couch '68 
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riots, 
cops 
and 
crime: 
toen and now 

FOR the last two years, and es-
pecially the last few months, we 
have been hearing a great deal 

about "Law and Order". We will 
hear more. Crime and violence, ur-
ban riot, and police abuses are old 
problems, although relatively new as 
national political issues. They will 
not quickly fade, for reasons deeply 
rooted in American society and par-
ticularly in our police organizations. 

But with some historical perspec-
tive, it is possible to conclude that 
none of these problems are as fright-
ening—in the sense that they rep-
resent wholly new or irreversible 
tendencies—as many alarmists are 
now claiming. A truly long perspec-
tive, one stretching through the mid-
19th century back to the first and 
most rapid period of urbanization in 

America, shows two things. That the 
first two of the problems above—
violent crime and riot—are propor-
tionately less serious, objectively, 
than they used to be. And that the 
third—police abuse—while harder 
to evaluate, is well within our ability 
to control. 

Methods. It is essential to remem-
ber, first, that all of the frighteningly 
jagged graphs representing the "rise" 
in crime are relatively short-term. 
They are based usually on reports 
for a decade or less, and almost 
never cover any period before 1931, 
when the F.B.I.'s National Uniform 
Crime Index was instituted. The 
methods of compiling these figures 
have always been suspect among 
criminologists, although their over-
all direction has been generally con-
ceded. The conventional wisdom, 
indeed, is that crime is a function of 
urbanization, a result of the "ano-
mie" and impersonality of the big 
city environment. The implication is 
fatalistic; since urban growth will 
surely continue, so the rate of vio-
lence must climb. 

Some recent studies, however (in-
cluding work of my own, both pub-
lished and in progress), indicate that 
even for the settled Eastern United 
States (I omit the Wild West and the 
always violent South) this view is 
too pessimistic. In fact, the real rate 
of serious crime declined steadily 
throughout most the 19th century 
and well into the 20th. The recent 
rises, while real enough, reflect what 
should be short-term dislocations, 
and certainly do not offset the star-
tling long-term drop. 

My own explanation for this long-
term decline in urban violence is the 
settling, literally civilizing, effect of  

industrial urbanization. The period 
of the 1840's and 1850's—the first 
for which any significant material is 
available—represents the period of 
greatest violence. This was a period 
when our eastern cities were largely 
made up of immigrants from abroad 
and especially from the American 
countryside. 

None of the newcomers were used 
to the city, and all of them were sub-
jected to unusual strains and de-
mands. Life on isolated farms had 
made earlier Americans more free 
than law-abiding. Violent crimes 
were not rare (our image of the 
rural past has been thoroughly pas-
teurized) but the relative lack of hu-
man contacts had made them iso-
lated. A good deal of brutality was 
tolerated, and most never came to 
official attention, as its victims either 
stood silent or settled matters in their 
own way. When these countrymen 
migrated to the city—still new to 
the art of walking the streets without 
bumping into strangers—their touchy 
independence set off a continual 
series of sparks. Radically insecure, 
in an economy that had not yet the 
means to absorb them, they found 
solace in drink (roughly one out of 
65 inhabitants of Boston during the 
1850's sold liquor for a living) and 
release in violence. 

Police. The municipal authorities 
were reluctant or unable to deal with 
most of this disorder. Until the 
1830's, there were no full-time pro-
fessional policemen in American 
cities. The part-time watch, at night, 
patrolled a few areas to prevent or 
put out fires and sometimes fights. 
Constables executed civil writs for 
the courts on a fee basis—criminal 
business was more dangerous and 

DESPITE HEADLINES TO THE CONTRA 

ROGER LANE BRINGS PERSPECTIVE TO THE CURRENT PICTU 

DISORDER AND THE GROW 
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RIME IS ON A LONG-RANGE DECLINE IN THE UNITED STATES. HAVERFORD HISTORIAN 

)F CRIME, RIOT AND POLICE ABUSE BY TAKING A CENTURY-LONG LOOK BACK AT URBAN 

)F POLICE ORGANIZATIONS. 

less lucrative. Even after regular po-
lice were introduced, they were 
scarcely effective in combatting ca-
sual violence, for several reasons. 

There was, first, no clear respon-
sibility for the detection of crime. 
Policemen, like watchmen and con-
stables, responded to emergencies or 
calls; but it was only slowly accepted 
that they should identify or seek out 
unknown criminals, even murderers, 
on their own. Robberies were 
"solved" only on a percentage basis, 
by detectives often recruited from 
the ranks of thieves. They worked 
largely by private arrangement -
rarely making arrests, and certainly 
not denting the crime rate. 

In the second place, the municipal 
authorities were reluctant to accept 
the more general notion that the 
function of police was primarily to 
"enforce the law". In the 19th cen-
tury, that meant upholding the un-
popular vice laws passed by rural 
legislators. Urban politicans prefer-
red to claim that the police were ser-
vants of the city, agents of charity, 
busy with supervising the public 
health, administering the ordinances 
and lighting gas lamps. The state 
(which had no police) could enforce 
its own laws. Any other course would 
offend too large a proportion of the 
electorate. 

In the third place, the few available 
policemen were, in most cities, de-
tailed largely in the business center 
of the city. Local government, in the 
hands of middle-class taxpayers, chose 
to ignore the intramural criminal ac-
tivities of the lower classes; and wide 
areas were abandoned entirely to the 
rough authority of such gangs as the 
"Killers," "Stingers" and "Blood 
Tubs." 

The one criminal activity against 
which local authority took consis- 

tently firm action was riot, the second 
of the problems mentioned previ-
ously. Clashes between gangs of 
young men might be ignored, per-
force, as a violent or even murderous 
form of sport. But riot with real polit-
ical and social implications was not 
ignored. In fact, more than any other 
single cause, it was the need to con-
tain such riot that created the de-
mand for regular disciplined police 
forces in the 1830's. 

Civil War. The call for riot control 
was noteworthy both because of the 
prevalence and the usual objectives 
of these disturbances in the period 
through the 1860's. In American cities 
of the Civil War period and earlier, 
minority groups—Catholics, Negroes 
and those with unpopular ideas -
were not the instigators but the vic-
tims of riot. 

The record is full of the clashes of 
races and ethnic groups, the burning 
of convents and churches; one recent 
book sets the victims of the New York 
draft riot of 1863, largely black, at 
some 1200 killed. 

But those who controlled local gov-
ernment — even those sympathetic 
with the motives of the mobs—were 
unwilling to sanction this kind of di-
rect action. While tolerant (in an age 
of laissez faire) of considerable aim-
less disorder, they still retained a faith 
in the ultimate rule of law and justice. 
And to protect the physical rights 
even of unpopular minorities they 
were willing to use force, whatever 
the immediate political cost. 

Break. The clear break in the pat-
tern of widespread urban violence, 
and the passing of riot as a normal 
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form of political expression, came 
with the Civil War, and lasted for sev-
eral generations after. In the later 
19th century, industrial expansion 
caught up with urban growth. While 
the process was still painful, the econ-
omy of the city was generally able to 
absorb the immigrants. They in turn 
settled down, broken to the rhythms 
of the clock and to the authority of 
the foreman. They were learning at 
the same time to ignore the petty 
annoyances posed by pushing neigh-
bors and to walk warily in crowds 
with the arms held in close. The War 
itself had ended the most emotional 
of political issues—slavery—and anti-
immigrant feeling was not so often 
expressed with bricks. Life in Boston, 
New York and Philadelphia grew less 
violent, more regular, more regi-
mented. And the crime rate dropped 
steadily. 

Even before the Civil War, these 
tendencies had enabled and neces-
sitated a growth in the numbers of 
police and a sharpening of their re-
sponsibilities. Irregular, disruptive 
behavior was not so easily tolerated 
in an increasingly interdependent 
economic system, which required 
the smooth cooperative functioning 
of all of its members. It was both pos-
sible and necessary to insist on higher 
standards of behavior—to attempt to 
combat drunkenness, for example. 
Now, the police brought all of the 
city under patrol and acquired guns, 
uniforms and discipline. Other city 
employees took on some of the less 
dramatic business of enforcing the 
ordinances, freeing the police to deal 
with crime. By the 1880's, all over the 
country, the police had arrived at a 
standardized role, essentially the 
same as today's. Dressed in blue, they 
patrolled the streets, regulated traffic 
and assumed formal responsibility 
for preventing and detecting viola-
tions of the criminal code. 

Brutality. Throughout this period, 
the third of the problems mentioned 
before—the danger of police brutal-
ity—was confronted continually. But 
these confrontations, in law, revolved 
almost entirely around a single set of 
issues: those which defined the pow-
ers of arrest, search and seizure. As 
soon as policemen began to appear 
in number, around the 1840's, of- 

fended citizens, especially liquor 
dealers, began taking them to court. 
Most eastern states during the 19th 
century experimented for a time with 
total prohibition, and all passed se-
vere restrictions on the sale of al-
cohol. 

While the statutes were largely ig-
nored, the police had sometimes to 
enforce them despite the most de-
termined foot-dragging by local pol-
iticians. As the richest and most 
influential victims of police activity, 
the liquor dealers did most to clarify 
the limits of police authority. In terms 
still largely applicable, judges gen-
erally followed English precedent in 
deciding when police could and 
could not arrest on suspicion, or 
without warrants. 

The more delicate questions at 
issue in 1968—w h at constitutes 
"reasonable force" in making an ar-
rest, and what authority a cop may 
exercise short of making an arrest—
were not generally confronted in 
law during the 19th century. Rough 
treatment, in an age more used to it 
than ours, was expected and re-
ceived. The cops worked alone, 
lacked paddy wagons and often had 
to wrestle arrested citizens many 
blocks back to the stationhouse, 
accompanied by hostile crowds. 
Suspected criminals were routinely 
beaten and often run out of town 
without benefit of law. Complaints 
were rarely entered. Investigations 
were occasionally instituted when  

mistreatment resulted in death; but 
in 19th century Boston at any rate, 
no formal finding of any sort was 
ever sustained against a member of 
the force. 

Protection. The real protection 
against abuse was informal and po-
litical. For the same reasons which 
prompted them to avoid enforcing 
unpopular laws, local politicians 
were wary of unpopular policemen. 
Departmental rules always stressed 
politeness and caution. With the ex-
ception of strangers and notorious 
members of the rootless criminal 
class, those encountered by the po-
lice were citizens or voters. 

And so, most importantly, were 
the police themselves. 

Throughout the 19th century, the 
London police and the paramilitary 
European systems were the envy of 
many American police reformers. 
But there were no Federal police 
and, with one brief exception, no 
state constables. And local govern-
ments had no desire to imitate the 
essence of foreign example. Disci-
pline and efficiency were all right, at 
least in the abstract; and it was easy 
to adopt the externals such as uni-
forms and titles like "Captain" and 
"Sergeant." But neither politicians 
nor citizens really wanted imper-
sonal law enforcement. 

The "Bobbies" in England were 
recruited from the army, from areas 
outside the capital; bachelors were 
preferred. They were denied the 
vote and required to live in barracks 
or other designated areas. All of 
this was designed to remove them 
from the populations they patrolled. 
In America, the system was re-
versed; the cops were required to 
be voters, usually married and mem-
bers of the community. They were 
designed in fact to be responsive to 
the populations they patrolled. 

This was the major check against 
abuse. The 19th century govern-
ment in America was weak and 
afraid to allow the symbols of their 
authority to be reprimanded in pub-
lic. But there were ways of dispos- 
ing of unpopular policemen. And 
the patrolmen in general shared the 
views and tastes of those they dealt 
with, remembering that they and 
their families had to live and sleep 
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in the districts they walked. Ostra-
cism and ambush were both power-
ful sanctions against a persistent 
pattern of sadism and excess. 

The price of this system was a 
high tolerance of popular vices and lo-
cally unpopular laws—accounting for 
much of what we call "corruption." 
And the system was never enough 
to prevent all brutality, especially 
when directed against the most sub-
merged individuals or small minor-
ities. But it did prevent the cops 
from engaging in some forms of re-
pression. For example, state troopers 
(invented later) and outside militia-
men had to be called in to deal with 
strikes, since the cops might sympa-
thize with the workers. And no 
large group at any rate, felt seething 
resentment against the police. 

Today. With all of this history in 
mind, it should be easier to under-
stand our current situation. Our 
"Law and Order" problems are real 
and serious enough. But all are 
paradoxically linked to a progressive 
raising of our social standards. And 
the effort to deal with them, if prop-
erly handled, may become part of a 
broadly healthy readjustment. 

The problem of urban crime, first, 
may be seen as a sort of reassertion 
of the situation of the 1850's: large 
numbers of rural migrants flocking 
to the new city environment, into an 
economy unable to absorb them. 
Southern Negroes are reacting now 
much as northern Yankees and Irish-
men before them. The need in 
every sense to accommodate these 
people is clearly our most important 
domestic problem, and the reduc-
tion of the crime rate must be 
thought of as merely a by-product 
of this larger adjustment—one not 
susceptible to an isolated direct 
approach. 

Meanwhile, it should be remem-
bered that urban Negroes are not 
behaving in any more violent fash-
ion than northern Yankees did once. 
What makes the crime rate "rise" is 
mostly our higher expectations. We 
are not used to, and do not tolerate, 
the level of brutality once common. 
Few among us are capable even of 
strangling chickens. We now de-
mand the right to walk all sections 
of our cities. We expect that all  

members of society will resort to the 
police in cases of crime, and all will 
be granted some sort of hearing. 
In early 19th century New England, 
large elements of the population did 
not report their injuries to the au-
thorities. They still don't in modern 
Mississippi. But a Negro raped or 
beaten today in Philadelphia expects 
official help. We always had victims 
—the fact that they are now becom-
ing official statistics as well is, on 
the whole, a healthy situation. 

Modern Riot. The problem of riot 
is more complicated. Again it is im-
portant to remember that modern 
urban riots are far less severe and 
less common, proportionately, than 
those which occurred before the 
Civil War. But perhaps the most 
striking difference is that they are 
not directed against, but rather are 
composed of, unpopular minorities, 
whether Negroes or war protestors. 
And they are dealt with by police 
(sometimes with military backup) 
alone. 

The cops in fact play a triple role. 
Frequently they provoke the inci-
dents which spark riot. Always they 
fight riot. And sometimes they must 
contain it on two fronts—while they 
battle rioters, they also restrain irate 
and often popular counter-rioters. 
Police action has generally kept dif-
fering groups from clashing directly, 
as in the race riots of the past; eager 
white vigilantes or super patriots 
have not been allowed to play the po-
tentially disasterous role to which 
many of them aspire. 

The complexity and delicacy of 
the role demanded of the police in 
modern riots, and their evident fail-
ures, underline the third of our 
problems—the abuse of police au-
thority. In one area—the legal—our 
standards have clearly been raised. 
A process which considerably ante-
dates the recent decisions of the 
Supreme Court. Since the 1920's 
(prohibition was again an important 
contributor), the rights of suspects 
have been progressively defined in 
law. And even in practice, individ-
uals without resources or influence 
are able to complain effectively 
often enough to keep the police 
alert. 

Policeman's Lot. But at the same 
time, we have lost many of the less 
formal safeguards which used to 
prevent resentment against police 
action. We still pay the price of 
local political control in endemic 
corruption, but we no longer enjoy 
its advantages. Generally, our police 
departments suffer from low morale, 
short tempers and alienation from 
large elements of the population. 
And they serve as an irritant to the 
problems they are supposed to 
control. 

Job security and a steady annual 
wage once made a policeman's lot 
more attractive than the best of 
blue-collar occupations. But with a 
society in which security is taken for 
granted, the men now universally 
feel underpaid; and the job draws 
few high-calibre recruits at a time 
when superior training and sensi-
tivity are demanded. 

Police once were given a variety 
of benign or neutral functions, such 
as the distribution of charity, the 
maintenance of soup kitchens and 
service as nurses in emergencies. In 
the interest of efficiency now, al-
most all of their activities involve 
the threat of force. 

Above all, the men have lost their 
status as integral members of the 
community, sensitive to its needs. 
Travelling in teams, in patrol cars, 
they make few informal human con-
tacts on the job. In a segregated 
society, they no longer live in the 
districts where they work. Both 
feared and fearful, they have tended 
to draw into themselves, and in big 
cities find their friends and opinions 
largely within the department—re-
inforcing their isolation from the 
population at large. 

These are the real problems of 
"Law and Order." Only the third of 
them, police abuse, is subject to di-
rect governmental solution through 
reform of individual departments. 
The other two, crime and riot, are 
symptoms of more fundamental so-
cial problems, and meeting them 
will require a national effort of vast 
scope. But there is hope in the fact 
that we are willing to confront 
them, that our sensitivities have 
been heightened and that our con- 
cern reflects, at bottom, the attempt 
to bring "Law and Order" to all 
citizens, everywhere. 
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As intercollegiate football 
becomes a bigger and bigger 
money-maker for some schools, 
others are taking a second look 
and getting out of what they 
now see as the "entertainment 
business." Haverford's head 
football coach, Dana Swan, 
describes the benefits of his 
college's "low key" type of 
football. 

AWHILE ago, a newspaper col-
umnist wrote an article called 
"Haverford's Life at the Bot-

tom." In his piece, he had the 
temerity to suggest that Haverford's 
Bill Bickley could learn something 
about football that Terry Hanratty 
couldn't learn at Notre Dame or 
0. J. Simpson couldn't learn at 
Southern California. 

Bickley, Hanratty and Simpson 
were then all juniors in their respec-
tive colleges. But there the similar-
ity ended. Hanratty and "Orange 
Juice" Simpson manned teams in 
contention for the national cham- 

pionship. Both racked in wastebas-
kets full of publicity. Both basked 
in the warm acclaim reserved only 
for those who titillate the Walter 
Mitty in millions of Americans dur-
ing the weekly fall football telethon. 

More significantly, both were at-
tending college at no cost to them-
selves or their families; and each 
was receiving fame, training and 
experience that would probably 
lead to lucrative, secure careers in 
professional football. 

Bickley, on the other hand, was 
re-joining a team distinctly on the 
other end of the national ratings. 
Haverford's last performance had 
been a 0-69 loss. He had been away 
from the team for several weeks—
a period during which he had 
weighed the meaning of athletic 
participation in his life. 

Bill Bickley had no athletic schol-
arship. Now that his tenure as 
co-captain (with Ed Sleeper) has 
expired, it is doubtful that he will 
ever again don pads and cleats. 
During the next five years, he will 
be fortunate if he earns a third 
the income of either Hanratty or 
Simpson. 

Significance: Looking at these 
contrasting pictures, it's hard to 
support the notion that Bickley can 
learn something positive from foot-
ball—something that Hanratty and 
Simpson cannot. And even if he 
can, what's the significance? 

Well, let's take a look at the state 
of modern football, its develop-
ments, trends and problems. 

First of all, football is play. And 
play is generally accepted as an ac-
tivity common to all beings. Com-
petitive athletic activity is recog-
nized as one of the more prevalent 
forms of play among the relatively 
young everywhere. American chil-
dren, to an extent greater than chil-
dren anywhere else in the world, 
have been raised in circumstances 
that permit them to play. Our edu-
cational system has embraced the 
Homeric idea of educating the 
whole man, thus opening the doors 
for institutional sponsorship of physi-
cal activity programs. Given the 
logical development of this situa-
tion, it is not difficult to see why 
competitive athletics occupy such a 
position of importance with our 
youth. 

LIFE AT TH 



BOTTOM 

Appeal. Almost from the very 
day 100 years ago that groups of 
young men from Princeton and Rut-
gers got together and devised foot-
ball from a hybrid set of rules taken 
from soccer and Rugby, the game 
has had a strong appeal for Ameri-
cans. It seems to have provided, in 
its early years, a relatively unsophis-
ticated opportunity for manly, chal-
lenging, physical activity. For relax-
ation, meaningful self-knowledge 
and personal associations. Because 
it was largely an undergraduate, 
intercollegiate activity, it was a natu-
ral rallying point for student en-
thusiasm and a focal point for 
community spirit. 

As these students moved on into 
the world, football contests became 
one of their chief sources of con-
tinuing contact with (and interest 
in) their colleges. Thus was born 
not only an ever-growing base of 
spectators, but also the football 
alumnus—that leather-lunged, pe-
rennial sophomore who is a persis-
tent thorn in the side of college 
administrators and the constant 
friend of winning coaches. 

But football today is suffering  

from a rather acute schizophrenia. 
Along with many other activities in 
the world of sport, football has be-
come an end in itself for more and 
more people who are involved in it. 
This is the result of the rapidly ac-
celerating rate at which they are 
embracing, or are being embraced, 
by the world of business. 

Football still contains the appa-
ratus for practical instruction in 
worthwhile values. Values such as 
loyalty, dedication or commitment, 
the idea of hard work, self-discipline 
and the beneficial results of coop-
eration through team work. It still 
provides men with the opportunity 
to test themselves, to relax in vigor-
ous physical activity, and to find 
both firm friendships and under-
standing in experiences shared. 

However, all too often these fea-
tures—features that one would ex-
pect to find central in a game with 
educational relevance—are placed 
in such a secondary position that 
they become almost incidental. Or 
else they are emphasized and ap-
plied only within the ends of the 
game, and the game to the exclusion 
of all else. 

Money. The fact that money can 
be made by selling tickets to athletic 
events has never been lost on pro-
moters. Harvard's stadium, the Rose 
Bowl and Penn's Franklin Field—all 
with seating capacities ranging up-
ward of 50,000—were completed by 
the 1920's. But it has been since 
the end of World War II that inter-
est in the economic possibilities of 
athletics has reached such propor-
tions that it threatens to overshadow 
the basic idea of football as a game. 

Apparently the post-war return to 
"normalcy", the 40-hour week and 
the population explosion encour-
aged many athletic administrators 
(and their superiors) to expand their 
commitments to intercollegiate ath-
letics. Encouraged them to seek 
their share of the general prosperity 
in addition to doing their share of 
educating the whole man. 

With the advent of national tele-
vision, football really went into bus-
iness—the entertainment business. 
The business ethic has become 
—beneath all the flag-waving, 
breast-beating and educational gob-
bledygook—synonomous with the 
football ethic for a significant por- 

Haverford head football coach Dana Swan opens fall practice. 



tion of the football world. 
This does not, by itself, raise ques-

tions about the values of the busi-
ness ethic or the capitalist system. 
Any football coach who suggested 
that it did would be beyond his 
depth. But it is an indication that 
the game is both a product and a 
reflection of the society in which it 
exists, and it does raise questions 
about the educational relevance and 
game quality of any activity whose 
overriding goal is to show a profit. 

Result. Values and questions 
aside for the moment, let's consider 
what this change in emphasis has 
meant as far as the players are con-
cerned. And let's see how the game 
has fared as a result of its business 
involvement. 

For the Bill Bickleys, Terry Han-
rattys, 0. J. Simpsons and other 
young men who wish to play inter-
collegiate football, it has meant that 
they are faced with deciding which 
of two distinct types of athletic pro-
gram they will choose. The program 
that is established and maintained 
for the benefit of the player. Or the 
program whose underlying philos-
ophy is to establish and maintain 
the player for the benefit of the 
program. 

Granted, there is a great variety 
of difference within each category 
and a broad range of opportunity 
within these basic approaches to the 
player. But the chances are great 
that the players' undergraduate lives 
and experiences will follow dis-
tinctly different paths according to 
the choice that is made. It is en-
tirely possible, for instance, that an 
All-American will go on to become 
a surgeon, or a Ph.D., as profes-
sional quarterbacks Charlie Johnson 
and Frank Ryan have. It is entirely 
possible that an Ivy-League product 
will become a prominent profes-
sional player, as has Yale alumnus 
Chuck Mercein with Green Bay. 

But the chances are slight in both 
directions. 

Values. As the game is a product 
and a reflection of the values of the 
society in which it exists, so are the 
players. And in the choices they 
make they indicate which of those  

values they have accepted and 
which they have not. 

The scholarship athlete of the 
1960's probably welcomes all the 
attention he receives, and he has 
shopped and bargained for the best 
situation for himself. With the con-
fidence of youth he is sure that he 
will meet the challenges and pass 
the tests. The fact that football has 
first call on his services around the 
calendar generally does not disturb 
him, at least at the outset, because 
he sees that as his reason for being 
in college in the first place. 

Later, he may wonder. After he 
has been red-shirted (held out of 
competition for a year, and destined 
to spend five years getting through 
college), or when it becomes clear 
that he is not going to make the 
professional ranks, or when he is 
singled out for abuse in an attempt 
to get him to quit (so his scholarship 
will be available for someone who is 
a better football player), or when he 
just plain matures enough to see that 
there is another world—maybe then 
he will begin to wonder if there is 
much rhyme or reason to what he is 
doing. At this point, however, he is 
generally trapped by his depen-
dence upon the scholarship, and if 
he seriously desires a college de-
gree, he must continue to play or 
find another source of income. 

Un-subsidized. For the player 
who chooses to participate in an 
un-subsidized, student-centered pro-
gram, football can be the key that 
unlocks the doors to much broader 
experiences. For it becomes a tool, 
not a master. Through football he 
finds friends, identity and release, 
all of which contribute to sustaining 
him. If, as he matures, he finds that 
football no longer meets his needs, 
he is entirely free to retire from the 
field without the consequences of 
having to leave college through the 
loss of financial aid. For most men 
who participate in this type of pro-
gram there is the revelation that 
football can be fun. And there's a vol-
untary commitment to play it within 
this context that is unsurpassed. 

Entertainment. As an entertain-
ment commodity, football is being 
bought by a vast number of people. 
The surface impression is that it is a  

successful business. Last year, at-
tendance at college football games 
increased (for the 14th consecutive 
year) to 26.4 million, and the polls 
indicate that an additional 27 mil-
lion people watched the college 
TV-game-of-the-week each Saturday. 

What the fans are buying is a fast, 
exciting, colorful spectacle. A spec-
tacle of athletes exhibiting a high 
degree of physical ability and tech-
nical skill. These athletes have been 
produced through the endless search 
for the biggest, strongest and fastest 
(if not the smartest) young men in 
the land. They are then organized 
and trained under the most efficient 
of coaching systems to play in con-
tests whose rules have been modi-
fied to make the games even more 
appealing to the spectator. (Specific 
cases in point: unlimited substitu-
tion, or platoon football initiated for 
the sake of specialization; the bogus 
punt rule which was in effect last 
year to encourage thrilling returns 
of kicks; and the new rule this sea-
son which stopped the clock more 
frequently, lengthened games and 
created more scoring opportunities.) 

In fact, there is probably very 
little left that can be done to expand 
or to improve upon the structure of 
a big-time football program. Once 
its cost gets close to the million 
dollar mark—and many programs 
have passed that—what's left? 

Not much more is needed than 
making sure you bring in more cash 
the next season. 

Ironically, despite a more appeal-
ing game and rising attendance, this 
is proving increasingly difficult to 
do. For the attendance rise is not 
uniform, nor is the distribution of 
television receipts. And mainly the 
rich are getting richer. The costs of 
maintaining a big program have 
doubled in the last ten years and are 
continuing to mount faster than the 
turnstiles can spin. 

Many of the big-time football 
powers seem to be flirting with 
financial distress. It is reported that 
less than half of the teams in the Big 
10—which, along with the South-
eastern, Southwestern and Pacific 
Coast Conferences, comprise the 
elite corps of the football establish-
ment—are breaking even or showing 
a profit in their football programs. 
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The number of Big-10 coaching 
changes in the last several years 
would seem to support that report. 
Hiring and firing of coaches is gen-
erally a good barometer of the 
financial situation, since coaches 
whose teams lose too often don't 
sell many tickets and hence they are 
not around too long. 

Another indication of the growing 
problem of making ends meet has 
been the serious proposal to abolish 
freshman athletics in all sports other 
than football and basketball. This 
action can realistically be inter-
preted only as an economy measure, 
and it has been adopted by one 
prominent conference. 

Decision. The business approach 
to football is not limited to the larg-
est stars in the collegiate constella-
tion. And if the brightest are facing 
problems, then it is certain that 
many of the lesser luminaries are 
too, only more so! They lack the 
drawing power to command places 
on the schedules of teams that are 
higher in the pecking order. This 
denies them financial security. Many 
just don't seem to have the re-
sources to achieve higher status. It 
is in these institutions that a funda-
mental policy decision about the 
philosophy of the athletic program 
is going to have to be made within 
the next few years. 

This decision has already been 
made by many other schools in the 
recent past, and in a display of 
either callous hypocrisy or gross mis-
understanding, a majority of them 
have elected to eliminate football 
from the athletic program rather 
than to amend their basic approach. 

Only a few have chosen to retain the 
game within a revised athletic frame-
work. Washington and Lee Univer-
sity and Muhlenberg College are 
two examples that spring to mind 
quickly. In both instances it was 
subsidized athletics that were aban-
doned and a program of athletics 
for the student body as a whole that 
was instituted. Interestingly, both of 
those institutions now have in-
creased turnouts for the squad, 
stronger student and faculty sup-
port; and they are successful on the 
field. 

Interesting, too, has been the re- 

cent development of a strong move-
ment in the direction of football 
teams on a "club" basis in many of 
the colleges that have officially 
abandoned the game. This fall, 42 
colleges were represented by such 
teams. They span the country and 
include such former football powers 
as Fordham, LaSalle and St. Mary's. 
This must be viewed as a healthful 
interest in the positive aspect of 
playing the game. 

Right now it appears that few of 
the clubs will be returned to varsity 
status. At least in part, this is so 
because, as Larry Kelly, coach of 
the Manhattan College football club 
put it: "We are caught between our 

football tradition and the schedules 
of our (existing) varsity teams. Our 
fans and alumni would not tolerate 
our playing Hobart, Union, Lebanon 
Valley. . . . What we have now is 
small-time football without the pres-
sure of athletic scholarships." (Man-
hattan has nationally recognized 
teams in basketball and track. These 
squads are subsidized.) 

Haverford. From their position, 
the club teams will serve as a sub-
stitute for the type of program that 
makes up another and perhaps the 
largest portion of football's split 
nature. These are the programs in 
colleges such as Haverford, Muhlen-
berg, or Washington and Lee. And, 
yes, even Swarthmore. Colleges in 
which football is maintained as part 
of an overall effort to meet the 
needs of each student and the com-
munity. Where the team is a spe-
cific response to the expressed desire 
of those who want to play intercol-
legiate football, for whatever rea- 

sons, as a part of their total educa-
tional experience. 

The colleges playing this kind of 
football face problems too. Cer-
tainly without large gate receipts 
(if indeed there are any at all) they 
face the same financial crisis that the 
semi-professionals do. However, it 
appears that the greater problems 
lie in maintaining a meaningful, 
worthwhile program within the con-
text of the educational experience. 
Colleges like Haverford must be 
ever alert and flexible to be sure 
that their programs are relevant to 
the needs of the participants. That 
indeed they are stoutly maintained 
as a part of the college experience, 
but never as a substitute for it or an 
addition to it. 

It is within this framework—that 
not only permits, but encourages 
all Haverford men to participate in 
Physical Education activities com-
mensurate with their needs and abil-
ities—that a Bill Bickley is free to 
work out his own destiny. That 
another man, the first in his family 
to attend college, finds a toehold 
with which to begin a difficult climb 
in the educational world. That still 
another tests himself and finds the 
strength and courage to make a 
decision on the draft. 

Another finds a stability and an 
orderly approach to problem-solv-
ing that carries over into his life 
outside of football. And maybe best 
of all, still another, the product of 
an Upward Bound Program, tries 
football for the first time, and finds 
something to ameliorate the initial 
overwhelming feeling of being phys-
ically and intellectually alone. 

All of these men find their foot-
ball valuable—either an escape 
from, or an addition to, the more 
serious purposes that brought them 
to Haverford. And because of foot-
ball they return to the work of ful-
filling those purposes and achieving 
other goals with a greater sense of 
internal harmony. 

What Bill Bickley knows, as do 
others at Haverford, is that football 
can still be a game. And that as 
games are important to the fullest 
development of each man, he found 
at his college a unique opportunity 
to add to his dimension as a person. 
That's how life is "at the bottom." 
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Psychologist Douglas H. Heath 
examines results of personality 
tests given to 20 years of 
Haverford freshmen and 
discovers significant changes 
reflecting the changing quality 
of American life. His article is 
based on research reported in 
his new book, "Growing 
Up in College: Liberal Education 
and Maturity." Heath is 
professor of psychology at 
Haverford. 

SOME say the present student gen-
eration is like every other one; 
only the form and style of its 

antics change. One generation swal-
lows goldfish; another takes pot and 
LSD. 

Others say student generations do 
change, not just in form and style 
but in their basic character. The ar-
gument is that when a society is 
relatively stable, one student gen-
eration is probably similar to the 
next. But when society changes, 
particularly as rapidly as ours, then 
much of that change is bound to 
work its way into the personalities 
of young people as they learn to 
adapt to the society's changing 
expectations and values. 

Of course there is no one type of 
student generation, though certain 
kinds of students, like the angry 
youths of the New Left, the hippies, 
and the peaceniks, so capture the 

attention of "Time" and TV that 
they give the impression that great 
numbers of young people are like 
them and share their mission or way 
of life. 

In spite of the apparently great 
differences among students of the 
current college generation, Ameri-
can young people are probably 
much more similar to one another 
today than they were to each other 
in the forties and fifties. We cannot 
escape the homogenizing effects the 
mass media and other cultural forces 
have upon our personalities and 
values. 

Regional, religious, and ethnic dif-
ferences are receding as important 
determinants of variety among col-
lege students. Some colleges no 
longer seek diverse geographical rep-
resentation in their student bodies 
because they have found Califor-
nians differ little from New Eng-
landers; southerners are becoming  

more national in values and charac-
ter as well. Studies show that stu-
dents in some colleges have become 
increasingly similar in their values 
and temperament over the past sev-
eral decades, despite broader geo-
graphical and religious representa-
tion among the students. 

Thesis. If we can talk generally of 
the contemporary student genera-
tion, then I propose this thesis. The 
students of the sixties do differ from 
those of the forties and fifties; these 
differences reflect the changing 
quality of American life; the hippies 
and the students of the New Left are 
rebelling against these charactero-
logical changes in themselves by an 
exaggerated denial of them in their 
overt behavior; but their attempt to 
develop a pattern of living and value 
that differs from that of the conven-
tional affluent middle class is a har-
binger of increasing student rest- 

lessness and disenchantment with 
American society and its way of life. 

The evidence is admittedly scanty, 
for it comes from extensive person-
ality tests secured from all entering 
freshmen from 1944 through 1964 in 
only one highly selective college. 
Unfortunately, no other similar data 
for such a period of time have been 
published or are known by which to 
check objectively the representative-
ness of the data. The results do not 
appear to be related to changes in 
the particular college's admission 
practices and policies. The results 
have been communicated to educa-
tors at many eastern private and 
public schools who, with few excep-
tions, also claim to have noted 
similar changes. 

The result may describe the chang-
ing character of white students from 
the middle and upper social eco-
nomic classes in the eastern, mid-
central, and far western suburban- 
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metropolitan areas. Some trends do 
not yet describe the majority of stu-
dents. It is the consistency and pro-
gressive nature of the changes for 
two decades that are significant. For 
if all of the changes continue, they 
may well describe a majority of 
young persons within the next 
decade. 

Now, how many contemporary 
students differ from those of the 
past several decades? Although 
some psychiatrists say there has 
been an increase in the percentage 
of entering freshmen who are emo-
tionally unhealthy or pathologically 
sick, the evidence suggests that con-
temporary students are no more 
maladapted or immature than were 
students of the forties or fifties. But 
this is not to say that many of the 
current student generation do not 
feel under more externally induced 
pressure and strain about which 
complaints have come from all over 
the country. 

Among the freshmen on whom 
information is available, 40 per cent 
of those of the mid-sixties report 
that they work under a great deal 
of tension in contrast to 25 per cent 
of the students of several decades 
ago. There has been a 20 per cent 
decline in the number of students 
who say they wake up refreshed in 
the morning. Seventy-five per cent 
now report their hardest battles are 
with themselves in contrast to 60 
per cent 20 years ago. Many of 
these and other differences I am not 
reporting are not large in and of 
themselves. What is important is 
that the progressive changes over the 
decades accumulate to form a trend 
that may become more accentuated 
in the next student generations. 

Reactions. What have been the 
reactions of young people to these 
feelings of constant pressure from 
the expectations of their society? 
Three related reactions seem to be 
developing. First, in comparison to 
the students of the forties and fifties 
and in contrast to common folklore, 
the freshman of the mid-sixties 
seems to be much more inhibited 
and overcontrolled. He plays life's 
"game coolly" (words symptomatic 
of the current generation's detach-
ment), denying or suppressing the 
expression of his feelings and  

moods. He intellectualizes away 
with the assistance of Freudian, hip, 
and beat language any feelings that 
suggest sentimentality, dependency, 
naïveté, or tenderness. He tests his 
ability to control himself by seeking 
ever more dangerous thrills. 

Contemporary students are not as 
flamboyant, colorful, lively, and 
easy-going as former students were. 
Prematurely serious, prematurely 
committed to some profession or 
academic major, they work harder, 
are more conscientious and respon-
sible, are more efficient in their 
academic work. Many have not 
learned how to play with abandon, 
so the pursuit of pleasure becomes 
frenetic and forced. Many seem to 
have skipped their early adolescence, 
if not their childhood. 

Such conscious overcontrol, and 
even repression, has its price. When 
impulse and feeling cannot be freely 
and easily expressed outwardly, 
more disguised forms of expression 
occur. During the two decades, an 
increasing number of freshmen re-
port that they dream, that they 
dream very frequently (from 30 to 
60 per cent) and repetitively (from 
15 to 30 per cent). They dream 
more frequently about sex (from 25 
to 45 per cent) about which more 
are worried now (from 5 to 20 per 
cent). There has been a 15, per cent 
increase in the number of freshmen 
who have the urge to do something 
shocking or harmful; almost half of 
one contemporary group of students 
reported they felt like smashing 
things. 

Many contemporary students also 
seem to have been prematurely so-
cialized, prematurely initiated into 
adult kinds of experiences before 
they were emotionally ready for 
them. Increasingly, the young de-
mand the privileges of adulthood, 
but are not emotionally mature 
enough to use such privileges con-
structively. Many play at love and 
loving, but without really expe-
riencing the intimacy and devotion 
that sustains that love in adults. 
Much of life becomes a game 
played without real self-abandon-
ment and commitment. Instead, it 
requires continued control in order 
to appear as if one is sophisticated 
enough to know the real thing. The  

arousal of affection, tenderness, 
sympathy, faithfulness, devotion, of 
needs to give and to be given—all 
intensely human needs—arouse anx-
iety in a young intellectualized and 
controlled generation for whom the 
expression of such feelings is equated 
with sentimentality or sloppiness or 
the possibility of rejection by their 
peers. 

Some react to their suppressed 
tender feelings by becoming incon-
siderate, diffident, even cruel to-
ward others. 

The strongly conformist demands 
of peer groups tend to encourage 
the expression of cruelty more read-
ily than the experience of affection 
and sympathy. Therapists note in-
creasing student preoccupation with 
and expression of sadism in their 
personal relations. It is not that 
young people do not feel intensely 
and want to love and devote them-
selves; they just do not want to be 
caught in situations in which their 
feelings may betray their loss of 
control and thus, to them, their im-
maturity. Increasingly, students dis-
like exciting crowds and parties 
(from 35 to 60 per cent), engaging 
in stunts at parties, informal group 
singing (from 49 to 77 per cent) and 
even dramatics (from 20 to 34 per 
cent)—all situations in which they 
risk spontaneous and open expres-
sion of their feelings. 

The cool kid in his intellectu-
alized pursuit of knowledge and 
self-control is isolating himself 
from much of what is warm and 
tender about himself. He feels emo-
tionally bankrupt and bored. His 
inner life is so unexciting that he 
becomes even more compulsively 
dependent upon external sources of 
excitement. Excitement, thrills, even 
self-destructive ones, and the "Play-
boy" ethic become the norm by 
which to live. 

Hippies. The current norm for 
some students is pot and LSD. Why? 
Could not the hippies be overacting 
against their own inhibitions and 
"cool" that have become too dom-
inant in their own lives to be endur-
able? Their way of life borders on 
being compulsively uninhibited and 
impulsive. They seek to be respon-
sive to their immediate whims and 
desires; they reject concern for the 
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future and its consequences. 
The powerful hold that the hippie 

way of life has for some is that, for 
the first time in their lives, they find 
they can be just themselves and be 
accepted for what they are within the 
hippie community. They do not have 
to appear to be what they are not; 
they no longer have to play it "cool," 
though this is not to say there is not 
a conformist ethic. Whereas the 
hippie seeks to destroy his internal 
inhibitions that have kept him un-
free, the anarchist of the New Left 
seeks to destroy all social rules, 
practices, and institutions that have 
inhibited his own self-expression 
and development. By destroying 
what he believes to be the source of 
his own persistent self-restraint and 
alienation, by creating a truly "free" 
society, he expects he too will be-
come more free. 

The second related character 
change that has become more 
prominent in the mid-sixties is a 
growing self-centered type of in-
tellectualism. As a young person 
becomes more identified with his 
intellect, with his ability to suppress 
consciously or to rationalize his in-
ner life, he magnifies the importance 
and power of his own intellect. 
Since Sputnik, the intellectual, the 
scientist, has been "in." Not only 
does the contemporary freshman 
value more highly the intellectual 
way of life, the life of the graduate 
student, the scholar and research 
worker, but he seemingly values 
himself more highly than previous 
students have. 

Whereas 25 per cent of the stu-
dents of the forties thought they 
were important people, 45 per cent 
now think so. Over 60 per cent of 
the current students in contrast to 
45 per cent of the earlier ones think 
they could work great benefit to the 
world if only given the chance. 
Forty per cent of the current fresh-
men think they know more than ex- 

perts in contrast to only 20 per cent 
several decades ago. The cultural 
adulation of youth may be inducing 
self-centeredness and vanity in our 
young people and placing an undue 
value on immature expressions of 
judgment. 

Vanity. Now, one should never 
underestimate the real gifts of con- 
temporary students who are better 
informed, better trained, and cer-
tainly more sophisticated than earlier 
students. Yet there are signs that this 
highly positive self-estimate is an ex-
pression more of vanity than of ma-
turity. 

Vanity is a reaction to feelings of 
inferiority and uncertainty, and many 
young persons feel quite insecure 
and lack confidence in themselves. 
So their intellectualism and self-glo-
rification may well be defensive, in-
dicating that their heightened valua-
tion of the intellectual life does not 
mean they have maturely integrated 
their intellectual values into their 
lives. One sees this in many talented 
young scientists whose intellectual-
ism and occasional arrogance hide 
both loneliness and an emotional 
emptiness. 

The emphasis on intellectualism 
and "playing it cool" affects other 
values as well. There has been a 
rather pervasive devaluation among 
many students of the pragmatic, en-
trepreneurial, and economic way of 
life—a change that has not been lost 
upon worried businessmen recruit-
ing bright seniors into business. 
More significantly, current freshmen 
report themselves to be much less 
religiously motivated than earlier stu-
dents have reported. The increased 
secularization of the values of stu-
dents has been widely noted in other 
colleges. They are less willing, as one 
might predict from both their more 
intellectualistic and inhibited modes 
of controlling their impulses, to com-
mit or devote themselves to some 
larger ideal, philosophy, or God. 

They have been called the uncom-
mitted generation. 

My evidence supports such an ob-
servation. They resist situations in 
which they may have to abandon 
themselves, thereby revealing, per-
haps, a basic conflict about allowing 
themselves to appear dependent 
emotionally or spontaneously caught 
up in some larger purpose. 

Psychologically, exaggerated over-
valuation or undervaluation of one  

way of life frequently suggests a per-
son is fleeing from a persistent but 
forbidden temptation to live the op-
posite way of life. 

The current popularity of formal 
academic courses in religion in the 
colleges in the face of clear evidence 
that students have become increas-
ingly more secular in their personal 
religious lives and values may seem 
perplexing. Could not the intellec-
tually cool student have repressed 
very insistent needs to devote and 
commit himself emotionally to some 
meaningful value system because 
such self-abandon would threaten 
his status with his peers and his im-
age of himself? So he asceptically 
flirts with religious ideas in safer in-
tellectual ways, remaining con-
sciously unmoved and uncommitted 
but unconsciously wishing he could 
be so moved and devoted. 

Kennedy. Another example of the 
intensity with which many young 
people have a repressed need to 
believe, to "blow their cool," can be 
found in the singularly overexagger-
ated persistence of the Kennedy 
legend among students. Kennedy's 
assassination was one of the few 
deeply shared emotional experiences 
our self-sufficient young people have 
allowed themselves to have. It is 
just such poignant moving experi-
ences that, paradoxically, make stu-
dents feel most alive. The current 
beatification—some might say deifi-
cation—of Kennedy by many intel-
lectuals may find one explanation 
in the intensity of the intellectuals' 
own suppressed needs for a more 
religious or devotional experience, a 
need they would be shocked to ad-
mit into their images of themselves 
as cool, controlled rationalists. 

Compensating for these shifts in 
value away from the economic and 
religious areas has been a marked 
and progressively consistent increase 
of interest in aesthetic activities, in 
form and beauty, among many young 
persons. Too dominant a valuation 
of the aesthetic in a freshman 
(though perhaps not in a senior) 
tends to be associated with an im-
mature and private subjectivism 
rather than with a creative or spon- 
taneous expression of impulse. It 
suggests that energy is withdrawn 
from the practical demands and 
values of the external world and 
focussed on an internal world of 
shallow bodily sensations, vague and 
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fleeting feelings, and abortive pre-
occupations about being creative. 

Aesthetic experiences can become 
substitutes for genuine emotional 
and social experiences in young per-
sons, for they offer private but for-
malized ways of expressing feeling 
in more impersonal than personal or 
social ways. An aesthetic way of life 
that leads to creative expression and 
appreciation may be highly construc-
tive, but too often such a way of life 
leads only to increased emotional 
self-sufficiency and a profound pas-
sivity in emotional expression. The 
overvaluation of intellectualism and 
of a refined kind of aestheticism—of 
one's head and of one's bodily sen-
sations—suggests a marked privatistic 
and narcissistic potential. 

A person capable of devotion to 
some ideal external to himself and 
strongly drawn to love and compas-
sionate relations with others is a 
more mature person. The current 
student generation may have to learn 
to put both its intellectualism and its 
aesthetic preoccupations into a more 
meaningful social perspective if it is 
to find a more maturely integrative 
and satisfying way of life for itself. 

Some of us who tend to idealize 
today's young people will protest. A 
great many students are making such 
an integration. What about the 
widely reported student involvement 
in civil rights, tutorial programs, anti-
Vietnam and other causes? 

Objective surveys from different 
parts of the country are very clear: 
less than 10 per cent of contempo-
rary college students participate in 
any of these other-centered activi-
ties. And most often, they are the 
same students who shift from one 
cause to the next. 

The reaction of the hippies and 
anarchists—many of whom are very 
bright and very intellectualistic—to 
their own intellectualism is illumi-
nating. Both appear to be anti-intel-
lectual, for both seek to dethrone 
intellectualism as the primary value 
of our post-Sputnik society. The hip-
pie seeks to substitute for Western 
civilization's rational, logical, objec-
tive, and scientific modes of thought 
Eastern civilization's irrational, mys-
tical, subjective, and personal modes 
of thought. Certainly, the hippie 
does not value the discipline of sus-
tained academic work to achieve 
some intellectual product. Creativity 
is identified with self-expression but  

not with the discipline necessary to 
give such expression some commu-
nicable form. 

The severely suppressed religious 
needs of current students emerge 
very clearly in the hippie imagery, 
in the fervor with which they pros-
elytize new members, and even in 
the LSD-centered churches now be-
ing organized. 

On the other hand, the anarchist 
attacks the outward sources of his 
overexaggerated intellectualism: he 
seeks to reform the educational sys-
tem, particularly the professionally 
oriented university, the intellectual 
technocrats, and the dehumanized 
specialists who, so he believes, ig-
nore his humanistic and social needs. 

Loyalties. The third related trend 
seen in contemporary students is a 
decreasing intensity in social feeling, 
a lessening of strong, close affec-
tional loyalties to other persons. They 
seem to be more privatistic in their 
personal relations, willing to accept 
a more isolated and lonely life, less 
willing to participate in other-cen-
tered and gregarious activities. 

For example, there are consistent 
trends over two decades for more 
and more (20 per cent increase) stu-
dents to report that if they and sev-
eral friends were equally to blame 
for some difficulty, they would give 
their friends away rather than take 
the whole blame on themselves. Or 
more students nowadays (47 per cent 
versus 33 per cent in 1944) report 
they did not care to be a member of 
a gang when younger, that they 
would not mind living all alone in 
the woods (45 per cent now versus 
25 per cent several decades ago), that 
they are not good mixers (a change 
of 34 per cent), or that they are more 
likely to sit by themselves or with 
just one other person at parties than 
join in with a crowd (27 per cent 
increase). 

While young people have always 
been lonely, loneliness seems to be a 
more central problem to many more 
young people today. The students 
talk of being alienated, of not being 
able to reach or to trust others. No 
wonder the philosophy of existential-
ism, which emphasizes man's basic 
separateness from others as well as 
his need for relatedness, has been 
so popular on college campuses. 

It may be more difficult today to 
find the leisure to experience and 
nurture intimate small group activi- 

ties. The post-Sputnik demand for 
radical curricular changes, particu-
larly in the sciences, the psychologi-
cal pressures induced by advanced 
placement and other accelerated, fre-
quently competitive, programs, the 
dramatically increased academic 
work loads not matched by any in-
crease in reading speed or compre-
hension skills of students, the fear 
of the College Board examinations 
and the "panic" competition for ad-
mission to the so-called "prestige" 
colleges, the expectations of many 
long years of professional training, 
and the narrowing of our national 
educational goals that has occurred 
through the substitution of intellec-
tual for human excellence may be 
isolating young people from each 
other. 

A recent high school winner of a 
national science award spent six 
hours a day for many months work-
ing on a computer. How much time 
did he have left for the casual, lei-
surely, playful social experiences 
necessary at his age to learn how to 
become more personally intimate 
with other persons—not just with a 
computer! 

Sex. It is not that young people 
today are not immensely more psy-
chologically sophisticated about 
others or less desirous of being close 
to another person. Many share a very 
pervading fear that to initiate such 
friendships, to express openly to an-
other their needs to love and be 
loved, will result in their being mis-
understood, "shot down," rejected, 
or even thought "queer." 

The contemporary student genera-
tion is a product of a sexually ob-
sessed culture and reflects the cul-
tural assimilation of affection, ten-
derness, and love into sexuality and 
sensualness. We have already seen 
that more students admit dreaming 
of sex now than did students of the 
forties and fifties, including ex-veter-
ans of World War II. Also, there has 
been a very progressive decline from 
55 per cent of the students of the 
forties to 25 per cent of the students 
of the mid-sixties who enjoy reading 
love stories. Increasingly more young 
men now think of women primarily 
in terms of sex (from 29 per cent in 
the forties to 43 per cent in the mid-
sixties). 

These changes may only mean that 
the current student is more honest 
about labeling his feelings. I believe, 
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however, they also reflect the exag-
gerated cultural obsession about sex, 
the redefinition of human relation-
ships into sexual terms, and the over-
valuation of transitory sexual rela-
tionships at the expense of more 
enduring affectional and devotional 
ones. 

The assimilation of affection into 
sexuality in our culture has particu-
larly harmful effects on the young 
man whose affectionate and depen-
dency needs are more culturally re-
stricted than those of the young 
woman. Friendly, affectionate feel-
ings of a man toward another man 
are more often labeled homosexual 
than are similar feelings among 
women. 

Because the homosexual conflict 
is so acute in our culture, many 
young men not too secure about 
their own masculinity overreact to 
any signs of affection either from 
others or within themselves and 
withdraw from such friendships or 
inhibit any feeling of tenderness. By 
confusing affection, loyalty, consider-
ation, and friendship with sexuality 
and sensuality, some students inhibit 
all such feelings, become emotion-
ally empty inside, and rob them-
selves of the opportunity to experi-
ence the difference. 

That the loneliness of so many 
contemporary students is so poig-
nant and sharp suggests that much 
of their vaunted individualism, even 
self-centeredness, inhibition, and 
control may be defensive, screening 
a deep and long-suffering need for 
human warmth and companionship. 
Students nowadays seem to be more 
preoccupied than were earlier stu-
dents about the quality of their per-
sonal relationships. 

Perhaps the strongest motive that 
pushes some of the current student 
generation into the hippie way of 
life is loneliness and an inability to 
communicate with other persons at 
the emotional level they desire. Some 
hippies may be using sexuality as an 
indiscriminate and fleeting substitute 
by which to quell feelings of isola-
tion and detachment. 

But other hippies may be contrib-
uting to our society more positively 
in other ways. They are introducing 
the word "love" back into our stu- 

dent culture. Increasingly, more stu-
dents do not feel uncomfortable to 
say they love another person. "Love-
ins" can be without sex. The hippie 
experiments in intimate communal 
sharing of themselves and of their 
possessions may also help to modify 
the American youth's traditional 
competitiveness and materialism. 

Another way to reclaim the experi-
ence of belongingness and shared 
co-operative activity is through par-
ticipation in collective social move-
ments. Students participating in civil 
rights activities inevitably report they 
feel themselves become more human 
and live again. They experience an 
emotional identification with others 
and with a cause; they frequently 
find in their relations with Negroes 
an emotional and spirited warmth 
they had intellectualized out of their 
own lives. 

The New Left demand for in-
creased student participation in the 
processes of decision-making, par-
ticularly in the development of social 
and academic policies in their col-
leges, is another constructive way 
students are seeking to recover some 
sense of involvement and closer 
communal ties. The New Left aims 
to fashion a utopia in which neither 
loneliness nor estrangement exists. 

Although relatively few students 
have been deeply involved in these 
activities, the extent of their personal 
devotion and self-sacrifice testifies 
to the degree to which they them-
selves may feel intensely estranged 
from other people and their own 
society. 

A senior, elected by his graduating 
class to talk to them, summarized 
the cool generation this way: 

"And we're distanced from peo-
ple. Quite often, I think, projects 
like joining the peace corps, or work-
ing with slum kids are attempts to 
bridge a gap. Not just a sociological 
gap, but a gap of the heart. Because 
these people seem to operate on a 
more fundamental level than we do. 
Somehow their actions are more 
spontaneous and less embalmed by 
reflection." 

"We worry about relating to peo-
ple; but, for better or worse, they 
relate. There is a naturalness—often 
crude, but a naturalness nonetheless  

—about them. And too often it is 
obscured in us. 

"And if this is the burden of the 
intellectual—if his cross is always to 
be separated from other men, almost 
as an observer—then I say he is not 
an intellectual at all. He is an aca-
demician. But nothing more. Be-
cause there is something precious in 
the unenlightened man; something 
valuable in his ignorance. And that 
something—hard to define but rec-
ognizable, I think, by feeling—is his 
unsophisticated, unreflected upon 
vulnerability to emotion. His ability 
to forget himself." 

Implications. The changes that are 
occurring in the current student gen-
eration may have much wider impli-
cations for our society than many of 
us anticipate. Personality develop-
ment does not occur independently 
of social and cultural values. 

Do the data suggest the kinds of 
effects our changing society is begin-
ning to have on our people? Are the 
progressive inhibition and restriction 
in spontaneity, the overvaluation of 
intellectualism and specialization 
that accentuates self-centeredness, 
and the decrease in the intensity of 
emotional identification with others 
the consequences of an increasingly 
technocratic, affluent, impersonal so-
ciety? 

To be more specific, is the failure 
of our increasingly impersonal large 
school systems to understand human 
development in terms other than 
limited intellectual goals robbing our 
young people of the personal and 
social experiences they need to sus-
tain their interest in genuine intel-
lectual activity? 

Or is the school-bus group the 
only meaningful sustained social ex-
perience of many adolescents? Those 
who drop out of the system believe 
so. 

The message of the hippie, the 
New Left, and the civil righter is that 
the type of society we are develop-
ing is producing a way of life that is 
not meeting the genuine human 
needs of our young people. Out of 
their vigorous dissent, one may hope, 
will emerge a society that will pro-
vide a more humane way of life for 
them and for the rest of us. 
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Ira De A. Reid 

HONORED 

❑ Gerhard E. Spiegler (photo), pro-
vost and associate professor of reli-
gion; by being selected by the Dan-
forth Foundation to receive the 
coveted E. Harris Harbison Award for 
Distinguished Teaching for 1969. The 
award carries a $10,000 cash grant. 
Spiegler was selected for being 
outstanding: in the 
art of teaching, in 
the significance of 
his scholarly con-
tribution, in his 
concern for stu-
dents as individ-
uals, and in his 
commitment to 
ethical and spiri-
tual values. The 
award is made an- Spiegler 
nually to teachers 
"who combine remarkable accom-
plishment with great promise." Spie-
gler, recognized as an authority on 
Friedrich Schleiermacher, the 19th 
century German theologian and phi-
losopher, joined the Haverford fac-
ulty in 1961. The 38-year-old scholar-
teacher was named provost, July 1, 
1968. He accepted the administrative 
post only on the condition that he be 
allowed to continue teaching. 

❑ James P. Magill, '07, and his wife, 
Ruth; by a concert of chamber music 
in their honor, presented by the 
dePasquale String Quartet and Sylvia 
Glickman, pianist, in the main alcove 
of Haverford's James P. Magill Li-
brary. The event was attended by 
more than 400 friends. Magill, for-
mer vice chairman of Haverford's 
Board of Managers, was chairman of 
the board's 1964-67 Committee on 
the Library. 

❑ By being promoted to the rank of 
professor: Paul Desjardins, philoso-
phy; Colin MacKay, chemistry; Mel-
vin Santer, biology; and Alfred Satter-
thwaite, English. 

❑ By being promoted to the rank of 
associate professor: Daniel Gillis, 

classics; Aryeh Kosman, philosophy; 
and Edward Michael, classics. 

ANNOUNCED 

❑ Establishment of a $796,000 joint 
computing center by Bryn Mawr, 
Swarthmore and Haverford Colleges. 
To be headquartered at Haverford, 
the center will be mainly for student 
instruction and for faculty and stu-
dent research. Once the center is in 
full operation and the computing de-
mands of the three colleges are deter-
mined, the colleges will invite other 
local schools—colleges and second-
ary schools—to share the facilities. 
This will mark the first time in the 
United States that a group of small 
colleges has joined to form a corn- 

Kannerstein Michael 

puting center which will then be 
shared with secondary and other 
schools. 
The project is supported, in part, by 
Federal grants totaling $499,800, 
made through the National Science 
Foundation, and by a gift from the 
late T. Kite Sharpless, '36, a pioneer 
in computer technology. 

❑ By William Ambler, admissions 
director; the largest entering class in 
Haverford's history. A total of 179 
Haverford freshmen arrived on cam-
pus this fall from 22 states, the District 
of Columbia, Puerto Rico, Brazil, the 
Philippines and Hong Kong. The Class 
of '72 includes 14 sons of alumni and 
nine brothers of current students. Ac-
cording to Ambler, the most impres-
sive feature of the class is its diversity. 
"There are students who have won 
awards in activities ranging from film-
making to sheepdog raising." 

NAMED 

❑ Gregory Kannerstein, '63, (photo), 
to the newly created position of 
freshman adviser. Kannerstein, who 
has been working on newspapers and 

doing post-graduate work in English, 
wants "to help freshmen adjust, build 
up student-faculty relations, and add 
some stimulus to campus life." Kan-
nerstein has been working closely 
with faculty advisers under an ex-
panded freshman advising program 
begun this year. 

❑ George A. Michael (photo), to di-
rect the new joint computing center 
established by Haverford, Bryn Mawr, 
and Swarthmore Colleges (see story 
above). Michael, formerly associated 
with the Lawrence Radiation Labora-
tory of the University of California at 
Livermore, is one of the nation's lead-
ing experts on graphic data process-
ing. 

DECEASED 

❑ Ira De Augustine Reid (photo), 
emeritus professor of sociology; Aug. 
15, at Bryn Mawr Hospital after a long 
illness. He was 67. A 1922 graduate 
of Morehose College, Reid received 
his M.A. from the University of Pitts-
burgh and his Ph.D. from Columbia. 
He began teaching at Haverford in 
1946 and was named chairman of the 
sociology department and professor 
the following year. Before coming to 
Haverford, Reid had taught at New 
York and Atlanta Universities, and 
had been director of research for the 
National Urban League in New York 
City. He wrote five significant books 
on Negro immigration, labor and 
urban workers, and co-authored a 
sixth. He served as an overseer of the 
William Penn Charter School, as a 
member of the Philadelphia Commis-
sion on Higher Education and as a 
member of the Governor's Commis-
sion on Higher Education. He partici-
pated in the White House Conference 
on Children and Youth in 1960. He 
also served on the boards of: the 

American Friends 
Service Committee; 
the National Child 
Labor Commission; 
the National Urban 
League; and the 
Planned Parenthood 
Federation. He re-
tired from active 
teaching in1966.The 
same year he was 
awarded an LL.D.de-
gree by Haverford. 
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To: Alumni Office 

Haverford College 

Haverford, Pa. 19041 

I'm interested! Please send me full details about: 

	The Alumni Trip to Italy and Switzerland, May 3-24, 1969 

	The Liberal Arts Workshop, June 16-20, 1969 

Name 	 Class 	  

Address 	  

	 ZIP 	  

If you are a non-alumnus parent interested in the Liberal Arts Workshop, please give your 

son's name 	  
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